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The Society of Consulting Marine 

Engineers and Ship Surveyors
An M.C.A. Appointed Certifying Authority

202 Lambeth Road, London SE1 7JW

Tel: +(44) 20 7261 0869 Fax +(44) 20 7261 0871

Email: scms@btinternet.com

Address all correspondence to The Secretary

A MEETING OF THE COUNCIL

Thursday 14th March 2008 – At the Society’s Headquarters

Minutes 
In Attendance

	John Lillie (President) 
	John Banister

	Chris Jones
	Maurice Perrin

	Dave Spence
	Chris Spencer

	David Walker
	John Wallace

	Paul Owen (Secretary)
	


Apologies

	Charles Bevis
	Charles Bliault
	Euan Davidson

	R. M. Eckles
	Norman Finlay
	Ian Green

	Ross Hunter
	Jim Lauder
	Kjell Nilsen-Nygaard

	Eric Walker
	
	


1. Confirmation of Minutes to Last Meeting 28th September 2007

No comments had been received concerning the last meeting; the minutes were confirmed as correct on the proposal of John Wallace, seconded by Chris Spencer.

2. Matters Arising

Marine Technical Consultancy – Chris Spencer reported that he now had the Society’s original book in Word format on his computer which now provided the opportunity to edit the text. The language needs updating but the subject matter is basically sound. He agreed to progress this project when he could and indicated he may need to call on other members for particular areas, several Councillors present agreed to offer their support. He added that, in particular, a Superintendent Engineer is needed to look at the book.
3. MCA

Norman Finlay had sent his apologies, being in USA at this time. The Secretary reported that the MCA had audited the Society, as an MCA Appointed Certifying Authority, and he provided the Draft report for those Councillors who wish to see it. He commented that in conclusion the report stated that there were no issues of note or concern.

Regarding the Code work, the Secretary provided the latest figures for vessels registered with the Society; the numbers continue to steadily increase with a total of 548 vessels.

The possibility for additional work from Malta was still in prospect, although it was a slow process waiting for the Maltese authorities to make a final decision

Staffing issues related to this work were discussed under Agenda Item 6.
4. Technical

The Secretary reported that Charles Bevis had sent his apologies. David Walker reported that the intention was to re-commence Buffet Lectures again in September.
5. Membership

John Wallace reported that new members continued to join, albeit, at a slow rate. Two new members had just been approved, including one from Brazil who was very highly qualified.

6. Budget Manager

The Secretary confirmed that our landlord, The Marine Society and Sea Cadets, had still not indicated what their intentions were regarding the future rental agreement for both costs and location, undoubtedly the rent would be increased and an allowance for this had been made in the budget. There remained the possibility that we would either stay in our present location or move to a similar space in the main building on the ground floor. It was not possible to tell when the final decision would be made.

It was agreed there was no objection to the office moving somewhere else if circumstances warranted such a move. Maurice Perrin stated that we should try to get the best deal we can in any future negotiations with our current landlord. Moving the office would not rule out Council meetings continuing to be held at this venue.

John Banister summarised the draft accounts provided by the Society’s Auditors, now re-named “Target Winters”, there were no difficulties foreseen, with a substantial increase in income for the year. The Secretary pointed out that this would have been even greater had we not had to pay twice during the year for Professional Indemnity Insurance, due to a change of insurer, (an additional £3,150). The draft accounts were approved on the proposal of John Banister, seconded by John Wallace.

The Secretary raised the question of an additional staff member in view of the ever-increasing workload, primarily from the increase in vessels, he suggested there were sufficient funds to cover another part time staff member. It was agreed, that as a first step, we need to identify a suitable person.

The Benevolent Fund accounts were presented; they had been audited by John Wallace and Chris Spencer. There had been no expenditure during the year. See later for proposal to provide funding for members taking advantage of the new Society’s Master’s Degree course.

Dave Spence announced that there was no activity in the NW District and that it was effectively finished. This left the decision of what to do with the remaining funds (around £700) after some discussion he suggested these be used to fund the brochure announcing the Society’s Master’s Degree, he would confirm this later.
7. Marketing

Chris Jones repeated his proposal to hold a Society seminar in conjunction with Lloyd’s Maritime Academy, and requested volunteers to speak at such an event. There would be zero cost to the Society. John Lillie volunteered to speak. Chris Jones agreed to send more information to Councillors.
8. Recruitment

With the activity for a Master’s Degree and Professional Indemnity Insurance scheme, prospects for the future were improving, however it remains to be seen what affect these will have. It was agreed that we should once again make use of the service provide by Denzil Stuart to advertise these new initiatives. 
9. Professional Standards

John Wallace reported that recruiting continued without any difficulties at present.

10. Publications

The Secretary reported that Ross Hunter was unable to attend. 

See matters arising concerning the revision of the Society’s Marine Consultancy Handbook.

11. Future Planning for Society

This subject is covered elsewhere by the revision of the Society’s Marine Consultancy Handbook, the Masters Degree and the PI Insurance scheme.

12. Presidential Activities

The President reported that he had attended the Master Mariners Club in Southampton for their Sea Pie Supper, and also attended the Worshipful Company of Shipwrights Annual Dinner. Looking ahead he had the London Maritime Arbitrators Dinner and the RINA Dinner to attend.

13. Proposal for a Society Professional Indemnity Scheme for Members
The Secretary reported that we had received the one proposal from ITIC for a Society PI scheme for individual members or member’s companies. The full proposal had been circulated to Councillors. Dave Spence advised that his company used ITIC and we were welcome to contact Colin Kershaw for any background information.

After discussion it was agreed that we should negotiate further to improve the offer made by ITIC - in particular:

a.
The premiums were too high for the cover offered;

b.
The amount of cover was too low for many members and an option for £250,000 cover, in addition to the £100,000, was desirable; and

c.
There were concerns over a conflict of interest with the MCA Examiners where the Society could also be considered a broker.

John Lille reported he had good contacts with ITIC and agreed to enter into discussions with them on behalf of the Society.

14. Proposal for a Society Master’s Degree Course for Members

The President and John Banister had attended an introductory talk arranged by the Secretary, this was given by Brian Thomas, Director of Education and Adult Learning, of the Marine Society, who explained the way the course was structured and who could take it. Credits were available to account for one third of the course work for holders of 1st Class Certificates of Competency. [Post meeting note: additional credits are now available for holders of a HND]. It was arranged as a distance-learning course, candidates would not be required to attend London, nor was an Internet connection essential, Course duration was 16 months (minimum), [Post Meeting Note: 8 months if student also holds an appropriate HND].  The President expressed his desire to join the scheme as soon as possible, and he would then be able to report back to members.

The scheme is run by Middlesex University, and would be jointly organised by The Marine Society College of the Sea and the Society. It would be identifiable to our Members as the Society’s Master’s Degree Scheme, with the prospect of attracting new members.

Costs and further details are available on the Marine Society website <http://tinyurl.com/2md34j>. A brochure is being produced and will be available soon. Council members fully supported this proposal and agreed that it should proceed.

The meeting then considered the question of supporting Members financially who sign up for the course using the resources of the Benevolent Fund. The Secretary suggested a sum might be allocated each year and shared amongst those applying for assistance. Ideas included: providing funding to applicants only after the first phase/period of the course was completed. After much discussion it was agreed that this was a worthwhile idea and that it should be administered by a small Working Group, comprising Councillors, who met as necessary for this particular purpose.

See Agenda item 8 regarding adverstising.

15 Forward Planning for the AGM
The Secretary suggested that Paul Johnson, FCMS, be invited to apply to become a Councillor, there were no objections. 

16. AOB
16.1 Website

The Secretary tabled a proposal to update the website for an estimated cost of between £1,500 and £1,900, it was agreed that this should proceed.

16.2 Proposal by the Australian Institute of Marine Surveyors

The proposal for an International Federation for Maritime Surveyors, outlined in a paper titled “Federation or Fragmentation – A Future for Marine Surveying” from the Australian Institute of Marine Surveyors had previously been circulated to all councillors.

After discussion of the various options it was agreed that we answer positively at this stage. It was also agreed that, as one of the aims was to gain NGO status with IMO, we should also offer secretarial support.

16.3 Annual Dinner

The Secretary requested guidance – it was agreed that the Annual Dinner should once again be held at HMS President. (Post meeting Note: the venue has been reserved for Friday 26th September).

16.4 Mike Wall – Preliminary Discussions

The Secretary confirmed that Mike Wall will attend at 14:00, he also advised that he had reserved the basement conference room for this purpose.

Various options and scenarios were discussed. It was agreed that to simplify proceedings Mr. Wall would only be requested to address the non-compliance with Council’s instruction to resign from the Hong Kong Division Committee. Further, it was agreed that only the President would speak to Mr. Wall unless there was a particular need for other Councillors to respond.

16.5 Mike Wall, FCMS, attending Council at 14:00hrs

The President welcomed Mr. Wall, reminding him that he had been invited to address Council concerning his expulsion from the Society and his subsequent reinstatement following his representations to the President and subject to his further representations at this Council meeting. The President then invited Mr. Wall to explain why he did not resign from the Hong Kong Division Committee as instructed by Council in their letter dated July 27th 2007 signed by Captain Spencer.

Mr. Wall replied that he did not consider such procedure to be legal within the Society’s Memorandum, Articles of Association and Byelaws, but added that he had complied with the requirement to transfer the accounts and had obtained signed receipts. Regarding a mediation process he stated that he had not been invited to any mediation process and was not given the opportunity to defend himself nor to hear what charges were laid against him.

The President replied that Mr. Wall had had access to the former President of the Society, in face to face meetings, and by correspondence over a long period of time. This brought him back to the question of why Mr. Wall failed to resign from the Hong Kong Division Committee as directed by Council which led to his initial expulsion from the Society under Article 16. He added that, following Mr. Wall’s representations to him, he had agreed to reinstate Mr. Wall to membership and to provide this opportunity for Mr. Wall to offer any mitigation as to why he did not resign, as instructed by Council, at today’s meeting. Once Council had heard any mitigation they would deliberate again and make a decision.

Mr. Wall replied that he had explained his reason in his letter to Council. The President stated that the reasons were not considered to be valid and in any case had been after the 21 days period given. The President emphasised that this was a procedural matter and not a legal matter, and at all times Council had acted, and continues to act, in good faith and in accordance with the Memorandum, Articles of Association and Byelaws, and would expect the membership to be guided by Council’s rulings.

Mr. Wall responded by saying that he accepted that Council had acted in good faith to try and sort out the problem that had arisen in Hong Kong. He added that his own aim had been to try and resolve the problems without involving the Society and his only interest was to ensure that the Society not be brought into disrepute, and he had acted in good faith to achieve this aim.

The President replied that what Mr. Wall did not do was to comply with this Council’s requirement, and that Mr. Wall’s explanation that he was guiding us and try to keep us from defaming ourselves was very laudable, but the fact remained that Mr. Wall did not resign from the Hong Kong Division Committee when asked to do so.

Mr. Wall stated that the process used was not within the Statutes and Byelaws of the Society. 

Mr. Wall then recounted his personal defamation problems and continued by recounting past events including meetings with Captain Spencer. 

The President summarised the situation by saying that Mr. Wall had been given the opportunity to prevent his dispute from damaging the Society by resigning from the Hong Kong Division Committee, but had declined to do so.

Mr. Wall stated that he was not prepared to be bulldozed into resigning from the Hong Kong Division Committee, and acknowledged that a compromise for the whole situation would be for him to resign from the Committee, which he now agreed to do. He also acknowledged that we were now going over the same ground again. He then explained that the reason for the delay in handing over documents to the new Committee was that he was not informed of committee meetings for a period of time.

In summary Mr. Wall stated that he had always sought to act in the best interests of the Society and risked expulsion by not complying with Captain Spencer’s instructions of 27th July 2007 in order to have this dispute resolved through some form of internal hearing such as this.

The President concluded by stating that the previous expulsion of Mr. Wall had been lifted and this Council meeting had incorporated an agenda item under Article 16 and invited Mr. Wall, or his representative, make representations regarding his failure to comply with Council directions in Captain Spencer’s letter of 27th July 2007 to which Mr. Wall chose not to respond. 

Following Mr Wall’s representations, he was invited to leave the room while Council considered what action to take.

Council then considered whether to allow Mr. Wall to remain a Society Member if he now resigned from the Hong Kong Division Committee. Result: Council unanimously against.

Council then considered whether Mr. Wall should be expelled from the Society. Result: Council were unanimously in favour.

Mr. Wall was then invited to return to the meeting and informed of these results.

17. Date of Next Meeting
It was agreed the date of the next meeting and AGM would be 26th June 2008.
